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Ide Parish Council
Acting Chairman’s Report for the year May 2105 – May 2016

Parish Annual Meeting 18 May 2016

1. Parish  Council  membership. We began the year with a vacancy  following Sally Cooke’s resignation  in April 2015. Despite Council elections on 7 May 2015, the vacancy remained unfilled. But at the July  meeting Pete Bishop was co-opted to the vacancy as a Parish Councillor. On 5 April, 2016 Barry Hookins stood down as Chairman, and I [Nick Bradley]  took  on  the role of acting chairman.  Barry continues as a parish councillor. I’d like to thank Barry again  for his dedicated service as chairman  of the council  for eight years, during which  time he has done so much for the school on  the playground and play area projects;  for both  our  community  shops as committee member and buyer extraordinary; the flood sandbag store; the planning committee; overseeing the development of the village website; recruiting a superlative Clerk at a  critical moment for the council; and leading a unified,  full council. I’d also like to thank  Alan Connett (County Councillor), and Kevin Lake and John Goodey (our District Councillors) for their assistance – sometimes financial,  sometimes in their experience and connections – and their frequent attendance at these PC meetings. 
2. In July and August,  High Street and Fore Street were ripped up,  re-surfaced and laid down  to velodrome standards. Some potholes have been  repaired, some not. It’s easy to report a pothole on  the Devon CC website. And if enough people report the same hole,  it will get repaired.
3. The Neighbourhood Plan  remains  work  in  progress. A Neighbourhood Plan is a device  which is intended to, quote, “ set out a positive vision for how local people want their community to develop over the next ten, fifteen, twenty years in ways that meet identified local need and make sense for local people.”  The government hopes,  through  Neighbourhood Plans,  to stimulate  and bring forward developments in  towns and villages,  because the country has too few homes; and,  in particular,  to get all the arguments over with  before schemes go to planning!  There is a financial  incentive to complete one. If we draw one up which  ticks all the  correct boxes,  and then  get it passed at a village referendum / poll, the village would benefit from 25% of the  revenues from  the Community Infrastructure Levy [CIL] on  any developments which  occurred. The CIL, a levy or tax paid by developers,  is £70 per square metre of the footprint of a house [not garden] , excluding affordable homes, where  a neighbourhood plan provides for 10 or more houses. Without a Neighbourhood Plan,  a community  would only get 10% of the CIL.  The problem  with  Neighbourhood Plans is that they are tricky. They deal  with complex issues of planning and property law; and take place at the most sensitive interface of our social  and community  lives – our relationships with, as it says on  the tin,  our neighbours. They have a defined structure and content. So it is not surprising that subcommittees like ours need professional help in  drawing up these plans. And that help costs money – at the moment to the tune of around £6,000, which  we hope is going to be funded by a local authority grant. Our thanks go to the subcommittee members  Chris Bishop, Peter Pattison, Sue Cloke and Roger Luscombe. This month  they put out a call to  local  landowners to come forward if they have plans to develop a site in Ide. The only site we know of as a possibility is Pynes Farm. The PC has been  in  touch with  the representatives of the Church Commissioners for eight  years,  knowing that this is possibly on  the cards. In  particular, if the Church  Commissioners  were to look  to develop Pynes Farm,  we have long hoped to make a bid for Weir Meadow [also owned by the Church Commissioners]  as a planning gain, for community  use, and using funds from  the CIL. Information  in  the last week is that the Church Commissioners are looking at the possibility of providing 13 homes, a mixture of 2, 3 and 4 bedroom barn conversions. The Parish Council has yet to consider this. A likely next step would be  a Parish Meeting, with Church Commissioner representatives present, to hear more and for residents to put forward their views. 
4.  Phase one of the Play Area  refurbishment at the school was completed at the end of September,  when  all the old equipment was removed, and some of the  new equipment was installed. Phase two involves specialist ground works and further equipment, and this has had to wait for good weather. We have secured £10k from  the Big Lottery Fund; and grants of £1000 from Devon CC, and £500 from Teignbridge DC, and £250 from Ide Shop. Further grant money of £17k is in  the pipeline,  for the artificial  play surface and remaining kit, from the Coastal Community Recycling Fund. To access this, we needed upfront, unlocking funds of £1985, which was achieved in style thanks to the recent Casino Night organized by Angelique Nichols. We  expect the full grant by the end of May. Barry Hookins has led this project – often  in  the rain  on  his tod – from the start.
5. Park and Ride proposed scheme at Round Field. On 16 June a press release announced the launch of Devon CC’s  most recent attempt to build a Park & Ride complex somewhere close to Alphington Junction. A  briefing by officers from  Devon CC to  Parish Council  members was held on 25 June 2015, and a public exhibition  of the proposals was held in  this hall on 23 July. Two further briefings and discussions were held on 12 October , and on 14 December. Parish Councillors expressed serious concerns about the scheme at these meetings, particularly in  relation  to congestion, speed limits, safety at the entrance to Ide Village and cycle routes. In January  the Parish Council announced that it would hold a Parish Meeting  once any formal planning application  was made. Devon CC submitted its formal planning application  on 1 March 2016, by which time  Peter Hayes had himself called a Parish Meeting for  9 March, where a demand was made for a Parish Poll  on  the Park & Ride. On 12 March, a Saturday afternoon, an exhibition was set up by the Parish Council here in  the hall, with large posters of the drawings in  the application. On 31 March a further briefing with  Devon CC officers,  Parish Council  members, and other interested residents of Ide,  was held at 2.30, here. And that evening the Parish Poll was held at Ide School, which  resulted in  a vote against the P&R scheme of 172 Against, and 41 For, with  a 49% turnout. On 5 April a special meeting of the Parish Council was held to debate and determine its view on  Devon CC’s proposals. The council  voted 7-1 against the scheme. Following this the PC submitted its formal representation to Devon CC  setting out its objections, with reasons. I would encourage any resident who has not yet submitted their views to Devon CC to do so. The closing date for representations, which  include objections or comments in support,  was  extended last week to 7 September 2016, to give time for further consideration  of the many queries raised by Ide residents. 
6. Allotments. The year has been steady with  no upheavals. The allotments are looking beautiful. We have three people on  the waiting list.
7. The electoral  fund.  This is a small funding stream based on  a village head count, of £495 per year. It  has been  allocated this year towards a planter to be placed at the entrance to the village to enhance the feel of coming into Ide. Thank you to the plant and seed swap group for offering to supply or pay for the plants in  the planter.

8. Thank you  to Peter Satterley for tending to the memorial rose garden at the entrance to St Ida’s church. And thanks to Bridget Brooking for looking after Coronation Gardens and the surrounds of Ide car park during the year.  Thank you too to Brenda and Matthew Spivey for making sure the cemetery wheely bins are put out  on a Thursday. 

9. Thank you  to Andy Swain for his work maintaining and updating the village website, which  is jointly funded by the parish council with  advertising revenue. A new facility is available for rapid dissemination  of news and events. It is an Ide email distribution list, which  residents can  join by signing up via the website. 

10. Finally,  my thanks, and I  know Barry’s too, go to our fellow councillors who serve on  the Parish  Council. It’s a privilege to be asked to become chairman; and I will do my  best  to serve the village well.   

Nick Bradley.

